Registration No. 333-219017

UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, D.C. 20549

AMENDMENT NO. 1

TO FORM S-3

REGISTRATION STATEMENT

UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

FLEXSHOPPER, INC.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware

(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)

20-5456087

(I.R.S. Employer Identification Number)

Brad Bernstein President and Chief Executive Officer FlexShopper, Inc. 2700 North Military Trail, Suite 200 Boca Raton, FL 33431 (855) 353-9289

(Address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of registrant's principal executive offices)

Brad Bernstein President and Chief Executive Officer FlexShopper, Inc. 2700 North Military Trail, Suite 200 Boca Raton, FL 33431 (855) 353-9289

(Name, address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of agent for service)

Copies to:

Steven Morse, Esq. Morse & Morse, PLLC 1400 Old Country Rd., Ste. 302 Westbury, NY 11590 (516) 487-1446

Approximate date of commencement of proposed sale to the public: From time to time after this registration statement becomes effective as determined by market conditions and other factors.

If the only securities being registered on this Form are being offered pursuant to dividend or interest reinvestment plans, please check the following box.

If any of the securities being registered on this Form are to be offered on a delayed or continuous basis pursuant to Rule 415 under the Securities Act of 1933, other than securities offered only in connection with dividend or interest reinvestment plans, check the following box.

If this Form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, please check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.

If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(c) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.

If this Form is a registration statement pursuant to General Instruction I.D. or a post-effective amendment thereto that shall become effective upon filing with the Commission pursuant to Rule 462(e) under the Securities Act, check the following box.

If this Form is a post-effective amendment to a registration statement filed pursuant to General Instruction I.D. filed to register additional securities or additional classes of securities pursuant to Rule 413(b) under the Securities Act, check the following box.

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, smaller reporting company, or an emerging growth company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer," "smaller reporting company," and "emerging growth company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer		Accelerated filer	
Non-accelerated filer	(Do not check if a smaller reporting company)	Smaller reporting company	X
		Emerging growth company	

If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 7(a)(2)(B) of the Securities Act.

CALCULATION OF REGISTRATION FEE

Title of Each Class of Securities to Be Registered	Amount to Be Registered (2)	Proposed Maximum Offering Price Per Unit (2)	Proposed Maximum Aggregate Offering Price (1)(2)	Amount of Registration Fee (1)
Primary Offering (3) (4)				
Common Stock, par value \$0.0001	_	_	_	_
Preferred Stock, par value \$0.001		-		
Warrants	_	_	_	_
Units (5)	-	_	_	
Primary Offering Total			\$ 4,150,000	\$ 480.99(6)

- (1) Calculated pursuant to Rule 457(o) under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act").
- (2) With respect to the primary offering, there are being registered under this registration statement such indeterminate number of shares of common stock, preferred stock, warrants and/or units of the registrant as shall have an aggregate initial offering price not to exceed \$4,150,000. Any securities registered under this registration statement may be sold separately or as units with other securities registered under this registration statement. The proposed maximum initial offering prices per unit or security will be determined, from time to time, by the registrant in connection with the issuance by the registrant of the securities registered under this registration statement. The securities registered also include such indeterminate amounts and numbers of common stock as may be issued upon conversion of or exchange for preferred stock that provide for such conversion or exchange. The amount of each class of securities being registered under this registration statement is not specified pursuant to General Instruction II.D. of Form S-3 under the Securities Act.
- (3) With respect to the primary offering, pursuant to Rule 416 under the Securities Act, an indeterminate number of additional securities are registered hereunder that may be issued to prevent dilution in connection with a stock split, stock dividend, recapitalization, or similar event or adjustment. In addition, an indeterminate number of shares of common stock are registered hereunder that may be issued upon conversion of or exchange for any convertible preferred stock.
- (4) Pursuant to Rule 457(c) under the Securities Act, the offering price and registration fee are computed based on the average of the high and low prices reported for our common stock traded as reported on the NASDAQ Capital Market on June 27, 2017.
- (5) Consisting of some or all of the securities listed above, in any combination, including common stock, preferred stock, Units and warrants.
- (6) Previously paid.

The registrant hereby amends this registration statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the registrant shall file a further amendment which specifically states that this registration statement shall thereafter become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act or until the registration statement shall become effective on such date as the Commission acting pursuant to said Section 8(a), may determine.

The information in this prospectus is not complete and may be changed. We may sell these securities until the registration statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission is effective. This prospectus is not an offer to sell these securities and it is not soliciting an offer to buy these securities in any state where the offer or sale is not permitted.

SUBJECT TO COMPLETION, DATED August 15, 2017

PROSPECTUS

FLEXSHOPPER, INC.

\$4,150,000

Common Stock Preferred Stock Warrants Units

We may, from time to time in one or more offerings, offer and sell up to \$4,150,000 in the aggregate of common stock, preferred stock, warrants to purchase common stock, preferred stock, and units of common stock, preferred stock, or warrants, in any combination.

This prospectus provides a general description of the securities we may offer. We will provide the specific terms of the securities offered in one or more supplements to this prospectus. We may also authorize one or more free writing prospectuses to be provided to you in connection with these offerings. You should read carefully this prospectus, the applicable prospectus supplement and any related free writing prospectus, as well as any documents incorporated by reference before you invest in any of our securities. **This prospectus may not be used to offer or sell any securities unless accompanied by the applicable prospectus supplement.**

Our common stock is listed on the NASDAQ Capital Market under the symbol "FPAY." On August 14, 2017, the last reported sales price of our common stock was \$4.05 per share. The applicable prospectus supplement will contain information, where applicable, as to any other listing on the NASDAQ Capital Market or any securities market or other exchange of the securities, if any, covered by the prospectus supplement.

The securities may be offered directly by us, or to or through underwriters, dealers or agents. For additional information on the method of sale, you should refer to the section entitled "Plan of Distribution." The names of any underwriters, dealers or agents involved in the sale of any securities and the specific manner in which they may be offered, including any applicable purchase price, fee, commission or discount arrangement between or among them, will be set forth in the prospectus supplement covering the sale of those securities.

We currently have, as of the date of this Prospectus, 2,785,933 shares of common stock in the public float held by non-affiliates. The dollar amount, which may be offered pursuant to this prospectus of \$4,150,000 on the effective date, is based upon an amount equal to no more than one-third of the number of shares held in the public float (928,635) multiplied by the highest price within 60 days of the date hereof of \$4.48 per share. There have been no prior sales of registered securities by us in the prior 12 calendar months.

Investing in our securities involves a high degree of risk. You should carefully review the risks and uncertainties described under the heading "Risk Factors" beginning on page 1 and in the documents which are incorporated by reference herein, and contained in the applicable prospectus supplement and any related free writing prospectus.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or determined if this prospectus is truthful or complete. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

The date of this prospectus is , 2017

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
About this Prospectus	1
Risk Factors	1
The Company	2
Cautionary Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements	2
Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges	3
<u>Use of Proceeds</u>	3
Dividend Policy	3
Agreements with Security Holders	3
Description of Capital Stock	5
Description of Warrants	8
Description of Units	9
<u>Plan of Distribution</u>	10
Legal Matters	11
<u>Experts</u>	11
Where You Can Find More Information	11
Incorporation of Certain Information by Reference	12

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS

This prospectus is part of a registration statement that we filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC") using a "shelf" registration process. Under this shelf registration process, we may from time to time sell common stock, preferred stock, warrants to purchase common stock, preferred stock, and units of common stock, preferred stock, or warrants, in any combination, in one or more offerings up to a total dollar amount of \$4,150,000. We have provided to you in this prospectus a general description of the securities we may offer. Each time we sell securities under this shelf registration, we will, to the extent required by law, provide a prospectus supplement that will contain specific information about the terms of that offering. We may also authorize one or more free writing prospectuses to be provided to you that may contain material information relating to these offerings. The prospectus supplement and any related free writing prospectus that we may authorize to be provided to you may also add, update or change information contained in this prospectus and the prospectus supplement or any related free writing prospectus, you should rely on the information in the prospectus supplement or the related free writing prospectus; provided that if any statement in one of these documents is inconsistent with a statement in another document having a later date—for example, a document incorporated by reference in this prospectus or any prospectus supplement or any related free writing prospectus supplement or any related free writing prospectus free writing prospectus that modifies or supersed by reference in this prospectus or any prospectus supplement or any related free writing prospectus supplement or any related free writing prospectus and the prospectus; provided that if any statement in one of these documents is inconsistent with a statement in another document having a later date—for example, a document incorporated by reference in this prospectus or any prospectus supplement or any related fr

We have not authorized any dealer, agent or other person to give any information or to make any representation other than those contained or incorporated by reference in this prospectus and any accompanying prospectus supplement. You must not rely upon any information or representation not contained or incorporated by reference in this prospectus or an accompanying prospectus supplement. This prospectus and the accompanying prospectus supplement, if any, do not constitute an offer to sell or the solicitation of an offer to buy any securities other than the registered securities to which they relate, nor do this prospectus and the accompanying prospectus supplement constitute an offer to sell or the solicitation. You should not assume that the information contained in this prospectus, any applicable prospectus supplement or any related free writing prospectus is accurate on any date subsequent to the date set forth on the front of the document or that any information, results of operations and prospects may have changed since that date), even though this prospectus, any applicable prospectus, any related free writing prospectus is accurate or any date subsequent to the date of the document incorporated by reference (as our business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects may have changed since that date), even though this prospectus, any applicable prospectus supplement or any related free writing prospects may have changed since that date).

As permitted by the rules and regulations of the SEC, the registration statement, of which this prospectus forms a part, includes additional information not contained in this prospectus. You may read the registration statement and the other reports we file with the SEC at the SEC's website or at the SEC's offices described below under the heading "Where You Can Find Additional Information."

Unless the context otherwise indicates, references in this prospectus to "FlexShopper," the "Company," "we," "us" and "our" are to FlexShopper, Inc. and its consolidated subsidiaries. The term "you" refers to a prospective investor.

RISK FACTORS

Investing in our securities involves substantial risks. In addition to other information contained in this prospectus and any accompanying prospectus supplement, before investing in our securities, you should carefully consider the risks described under the heading "Risk Factors" in our most recent Annual Report on Form 10-K, as it may be amended, and subsequent Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q, and in any other documents incorporated by reference into this prospectus, as updated by our future filings. These risks are not the only ones faced by us. Additional risks not known or that are deemed immaterial could also materially and adversely affect our financial condition, results of operations, our products, business and prospects. Any of these risks might cause you to lose all or a part of your investment.

PROSPECTUS SUMMARY

This summary highlights information contained elsewhere or incorporated by reference into this prospectus. Because it is a summary, it does not contain all of the information that you should consider before investing in our common stock. You should read this entire prospectus carefully, including the section entitled "Risk Factors" and the documents that we incorporate by reference into this prospectus, before making an investment decision.

THE COMPANY

Since June 2013, we have been engaged in the business of providing certain types of durable goods to consumers on a lease-to-own basis and providing lease-to-own ("LTO") terms to consumers of third party retailers and e-tailers. We have generated revenues from this new line of business since December 2013. Management believes that the introduction of our shopper's lease-to-own programs support broad untapped expansion opportunities within the U.S. consumer e-commerce and retail marketplaces. We and our online LTO products provide consumers the ability to acquire durable goods, including electronics, computers and furniture, on an affordable payment, lease basis. Concurrently, our model provides e-tailers and retailers an opportunity to increase their sales by utilizing our online channels to connect with consumers that want to acquire products on an LTO basis.

Anchor Funding Services LLC was incorporated under the laws of the State of South Carolina in January 2003 and later reincorporated under the laws of the State of North Carolina in August 2005. Anchor operated its factoring business for approximately 10 years until the assets were sold in a series of closings in 2014. Anchor purchased clients' accounts receivable which provided businesses with critical working capital so it could meet their operational costs and obligations while waiting to receive payments from its customers. Anchor also provided purchase order financing. During 2013, FlexShopper decided to concentrate its efforts on the operations of FlexShopper and subsequently on April 30, 2014, we entered into an Asset Purchase and Sale Agreement with Transportation Alliance Bank Inc. (the "Bank"), pursuant to which Anchor Funding Services LLC sold to the Bank substantially all of its assets, consisting primarily of its factoring portfolio.

SPECIAL NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This prospectus contains forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"). All statements, other than statements of historical fact, included or incorporated in this report regarding our strategy, future operations, collaborations, intellectual property, cash resources, financial position, future revenues, projected costs, prospects, plans, and objectives of management are forward-looking statements. The words "believes," "anticipates," "estimates," "plans," "expects," "intends," "may," "could," "potential," "likely," "projects," "continue," "will," and "would" and similar expressions are intended to identify forward-looking statements, although not all forward-looking statements and you should not place undue reliance on our forward-looking statements. There are a number of important factors that could cause our actual results to differ materially from those indicated or implied by forward-looking statements. These important factors include those referenced under the heading "Risk Factors." These factors and the other cautionary statements made in this prospectus should be read as being applicable to all related forward-looking statements whenever they appear in this prospectus. In addition, any forward-looking statements represent our estimates only as of the date that this prospectus is filed with the SEC, and should not be relied upon as representing our estimates as of any subsequent date. We do not assume any obligation to update any forward-looking statements. We disclaim any intention or obligation to update or revise any forward-looking statement, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise.

RATIO OF EARNINGS TO FIXED CHARGES

If we offer shares of preferred stock under this prospectus, then, if required at that time, we will provide a ratio of earnings to fixed charges and/or ratio of combined fixed charges and preference dividends to earnings, respectively, in the applicable prospectus supplement for such offering.

USE OF PROCEEDS

Unless otherwise indicated in the applicable prospectus supplement, we intend to use the net proceeds from the sale of any securities offered by us under this prospectus for general corporate purposes, which may include repayment or refinancing of debt, acquisitions, capital expenditures, and working capital. We will retain broad discretion over the allocation of net proceeds from the sale of any securities offered by us.

DIVIDEND POLICY

We currently intend to retain earnings to reinvest for future operations and growth of our business and do not anticipate paying any cash dividends on our common stock. However, our board of directors, in its discretion, may decide to declare a dividend at an appropriate time in the future. A decision to pay a dividend would depend upon, among other factors, our results of operations, financial condition and cash requirements and the terms of our financing agreements at the time such a payment is considered.

For information regarding dividends to be paid on outstanding Series 2 Preferred Stock, see "Agreements with Security Holders - Sale of Series 2 Preferred Stock."

Information about selling stockholders, where applicable, will be set forth in a prospectus supplement, in a post-effective amendment, or in filings we make with the SEC under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), which are incorporated by reference.

AGREEMENTS WITH SECURITY HOLDERS

Sale of Series 2 Preferred Stock

On June 10, 2016, FlexShopper entered into a Subscription Agreement with B2 FIE V LLC (the "Investor"), an entity affiliated with Pacific Investment Management Company LLC ("PIMCO"), providing for the issuance and sale of 20,000 shares of Series 2 Preferred Stock for gross proceeds of \$20.0 million. The Series 2 Preferred Stock was sold for \$1,000 per share (the "Stated Value") and accrue dividends on the Stated Value at an annual rate of 10%. Each share of Series 2 Preferred Stock is convertible at a conversion rate of \$8.10 into approximately 123.4568 shares of Common Stock, subject to reduction pursuant to a weighted average anti-dilution provision contained in the Series 2 Preferred Stock's Certificate of Designations. Pursuant to the Investor Rights Agreement entered into in connection with this sale of Series 2 Preferred Stock, the Investor nominated to the Board Daniel Ballen and Katherine Verner, who are both employees of PIMCO. Additionally, the Investor Rights Agreement provides that so long as the Investor's Ownership Percentage (as defined in the Investor Rights Agreement) exceeds 20%, the Investor must approve any change of control transaction involving the Company at a valuation per share of the Series 2 Preferred Shares below \$1,000.00 and any increase in the size of the Board beyond nine directors. The Investor Rights Agreement also entitles the Investor to certain demand registration rights, piggyback registration rights, and a right of first offer on future issuances of equity securities of FlexShopper.

Secured Credit Agreement

On March 6, 2015, FlexShopper, through a wholly-owned indirect subsidiary (the "Borrower"), entered into a secured credit agreement (as amended from time to time, and including the Fee Letter (as defined therein), the "Credit Agreement") with Wells Fargo Bank, National Association as paying agent, various lenders from time to time party thereto and WE 2014-1, LLC as administrative agent and lender (the "Lender"). WE 2014-1, LLC is an entity affiliated with Waterfall Asset Management, LLC ("Waterfall"). The Borrower is permitted to borrow funds under the Credit Agreement based on the Borrower's cash on hand and the Amortized Order Value of its Eligible Leases (as such terms are defined in the Credit Agreement) less certain deductions described in the Credit Agreement. The Credit Agreement also contains certain financial covenants and events of default.



In connection with entering into the Credit Agreement, on March 6, 2015, FlexShopper raised approximately \$8.6 million in net proceeds through direct sales of 17.0 million shares of FlexShopper common stock, par value \$0.0001 per share (the "Shares"), to certain affiliates of Waterfall and other accredited investors (the "Investors") for a purchase price of \$0.55 per share (the "Equity Purchases"). The Shares were placed pursuant to Rule 506 of Regulation D under the Securities Act of 1933. The Shares were not registered under the Securities Act of 1933 and may not be offered or sold absent registration or an applicable exemption from registration requirements.

In connection with the issuance of the Shares to the Investors, on March 6, 2015, FlexShopper entered into an Investor Rights Agreement with affiliates of Waterfall (the "Waterfall Funds"). The Investor Rights Agreement entered into with the Waterfall Funds provides that, so long as the Waterfall Funds beneficially own at least 10% of FlexShopper common stock then issued and outstanding, Waterfall will have the right to nominate one director to the FlexShopper Board of Directors (the "Board"). Upon the closing of the Equity Purchases, the Waterfall Funds beneficially owned more than 10% of FlexShopper common stock then issued and outstanding and thereby nominated Philip Gitler to the Board. The Investor Rights Agreement also entitles the Waterfall Funds to certain demand registration rights and certain preemptive rights on future sales of equity securities of FlexShopper, as well as certain piggyback registration rights. On February 11, 2016, the Borrower entered into a third amendment to the Credit Agreement, which amended the Credit Agreement to, among other things, add a new financial covenant requiring the Borrower to maintain at least \$1,500,000 in Unrestricted Cash (as defined in the Credit Agreement) at all times.

On March 29, 2016, the Borrower entered into a fourth amendment (the "Fourth Amendment") to the Credit Agreement pursuant to which the Lender waived the violation of the Equity Book Value covenant at December 31, 2015, as well as compliance with financial covenants (other than the unrestricted cash covenant) through the completion of FlexShopper's raising at least \$10 million in equity funding, which occurred upon the issuance of Series 2 Preferred Stock on June 10, 2016. In addition, the Fourth Amendment, among other things, provided that Borrower maintain Unrestricted Cash of at least \$500,000 on each day and \$1,000,000 at the end of each calendar month.

On January 27, 2017, the Borrower entered into a fifth amendment (the "Omnibus Amendment") to the Credit Agreement. The Omnibus Amendment amended the Credit Agreement to, among other things, extend the Commitment Termination Date (as defined in the Credit Agreement), require the Borrower to refinance the debt under the Credit Agreement upon a Permitted Change of Control (as defined in the Credit Agreement) and modify certain permitted debt and financial covenants.

DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK

We may offer shares of our capital stock, including common stock and preferred stock. We will set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement a description of the preferred stock that may be offered under this prospectus. The terms of the offering of securities, the initial offering price, and the net proceeds to us will be contained in the prospectus supplement and other offering material, relating to such offering. A general description of our currently authorized shares of capital stock is set forth below.

General

Our authorized capital stock consists of 15,000,000 shares of common stock, \$0.0001 par value per share, and 500,000 shares of preferred stock, \$0.001 par value per share. The following summary of some of the terms relating to our common stock, preferred stock, certificate of incorporation and bylaws is not complete and may not contain all the information you should consider before investing in our common stock. You should read carefully our certificate of incorporation and bylaws.

Common Stock

The holders of common stock are entitled to one vote per share on all matters to be voted on by the common stockholders. The holders of our common stock are not entitled to cumulative voting in the election of our directors, which means that the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of our common stock will be entitled to elect all of the directors standing for election. Subject to preferences of any outstanding shares of preferred stock, the holders of common stock are entitled to receive ratably any dividends our board of directors may declare out of funds legally available for the payment of dividends. If we are liquidated, dissolved or wound up, the holders of common stock are entitled to share pro rata all assets remaining after payment of or provision for our liabilities and liquidation preferences of any outstanding shares of preferred stock. Holders of common stock have no preemptive rights or rights to convert their common stock into any other securities. There are no redemption or sinking fund provisions applicable to the common stock. All outstanding shares of common stock to be issued in this offering will be fully paid and nonassessable, and the shares of common stock to be issued in this offering will be fully paid and nonassessable.

Preferred Stock

Our board of directors has the authority, without further action by the stockholders, to issue up to 500,000 shares of preferred stock from time to time in one or more series. The board of directors also has the authority to fix the designations, voting powers, preferences, privileges and relative rights and the limitations of any series of preferred stock, including dividend rights, conversion rights, voting rights, terms of redemption and liquidation preferences, any or all of which may be greater than the rights of the common stock. The board of directors, without stockholder approval, can issue preferred stock with voting, conversion or other rights that could adversely affect the voting power and other rights of the holders of common stock. Preferred stock could thus be issued quickly with terms that could delay or prevent a change of control of us or make removal of management more difficult. Additionally, the issuance of preferred stock may decrease the market price of the common stock and may adversely affect the voting, economic and other rights of the holders of common stock.

Anti-Takeover Effects of Certain Provisions of Delaware Law

Provisions of Delaware law could have the effect of delaying or preventing a third party from acquiring us, even if the acquisition would benefit our stockholders. These provisions may delay, defer or prevent a tender offer or takeover attempt of our company that a stockholder might consider in his or her best interest, including those attempts that might result in a premium over the market price for the shares held by our stockholders. These provisions are intended to enhance the likelihood of continuity and stability in the composition of our board of directors and in the policies formulated by the board of directors and to discourage types of transactions that may involve our actual or threatened change of control. These provisions are designed to reduce our vulnerability to an unsolicited proposal for a takeover that does not contemplate the acquisition of all of our outstanding shares, or an unsolicited proposal for the restructuring or sale of all or part of us.

Authorized and Issued Preferred Stock

Series 1 Convertible Preferred Stock – On January 31, 2007, the Company filed a Certificate of Designations with the Secretary of State of Delaware. Effective with this filing, 2,000,000 preferred shares became Series 1 Convertible Preferred Stock. Series 1 Convertible Preferred Stock ranks senior to common stock.

As of March 31, 2017, each share of Series 1 Convertible Preferred Stock was convertible into 0.57877 shares of the Company's common stock, subject to certain anti-dilution rights. The holders of the Series 1 Convertible Preferred Stock have the option to convert the shares to common stock at any time. Upon conversion, all accumulated and unpaid dividends, if any, will be paid as additional shares of common stock. The holders of Series 1 Convertible Preferred Stock have the same dividend rights as holders of common stock, as if the Series 1 Convertible Preferred Stock had been converted to common stock.

During the year ended December 31, 2016, 85,132 shares of Series 1 Convertible Preferred Stock were converted into 51,983 shares of common stock. As of March 31, 2017, there were 243,065 shares of Series 1 Convertible Preferred Stock outstanding which are convertible into 140,679 shares of common stock.

Series 2 Convertible Preferred Stock

On June 10, 2016, the Company entered into a Subscription Agreement with B2 FIE V LLC (the "Investor"), an entity affiliated with Pacific Investment Management Company LLC, providing for the issuance and sale of 20,000 shares of Series 2 Convertible Preferred Stock for gross proceeds of \$20.0 million. The Company sold an additional 1,952 shares of Series 2 Convertible Preferred Stock to a different investor for gross proceeds of \$1.95 million at a subsequent closing.

Pursuant to the authority expressly granted to the Board of Directors by the provisions of the Company's Certificate of Incorporation, the Board of Directors of the Company created and designated 25,000 shares of Series 2 Convertible Preferred Stock, par value \$.001 per share ("Series 2 Preferred Shares"), by filing a Certificate of Designations with the Delaware Secretary of State (the "Series 2 Certificate of Designations"). The Series 2 Preferred Shares were sold for \$1,000 per share (the "Stated Value") and accrue dividends on the Stated Value at an annual rate of 10% compounded annually. Each Series 2 Preferred Share is convertible at a conversion price of \$8.10 into approximately 124 shares of common stock; provided, the conversion price is subject to reduction pursuant to a weighted average anti-dilution provision contained in the Series 2 Certificate of Designations. The holders of the Series 2 Preferred Shares have the option to convert such shares into shares of common stock and have the right to vote with holders of common stock on an asconverted basis. If, during the two year period commencing on the date of issuance, the average closing price during any 45 consecutive trading day period equals or exceeds \$17.50 per share or greater; or after this two year period the average closing price during any 45 day consecutive trading day period or change of control transaction ransaction values the common stock at a price equal to or greater than \$23.00 per share, then conversion shall be automatic. Upon a Liquidation Event or Deemed Liquidation Event (ach as defined in the Series 2 Certificate of Designations), holders of Series 2 Preferred Shares shall be entitled to receive out of the assets of the Company prior to and in preference to the common stock and Series 1 Convertible Preferred Shares shall be entitled to receive out of the assets of the Company prior to and in preference to the common stock and Series 1 Convertible Preferred Shares shall be entitled to receive out of the assets of the Company p

Authorized but Unissued Shares of Common Stock and Preferred Stock

Our authorized but unissued shares of common stock and preferred stock are available for our board of directors to issue without stockholder approval. As noted above, our board of directors, without stockholder approval, has the authority under our certificate of incorporation to issue preferred stock with rights superior to the rights of the holders of common stock. As a result, preferred stock could be issued quickly and easily, could adversely affect the rights of holders of common stock and could be issued with terms calculated to delay or prevent a change of control or make removal of management more difficult. We may use the additional authorized shares of common or preferred stock for a variety of corporate purposes, including future public offerings to raise additional capital, corporate acquisitions and employee benefit plans. The existence of our authorized but unissued shares of common stock and preferred stock could render more difficult or discourage an attempt to obtain control of our company by means of a proxy contest, tender offer, merger or other transaction.

Stockholder Action; Special Meetings of Stockholders

Our bylaws provide that special meetings of our stockholders may be called by the chief executive officer, president or by resolution of the board of directors or by the chief executive officer or secretary at the request in writing of stockholders owning a majority of the voting power of the outstanding voting stock.

Requirements for Advance Notification of Stockholder Nominations and Proposals

Our bylaws establish advance notice procedures with respect to stockholder proposals and the nomination of candidates for election as directors, other than nominations made by or at the direction of our board of directors or a committee thereof.

Amendment of Bylaws

Our directors are expressly authorized to amend our bylaws.

Delaware Anti-Takeover Statute

We are subject to the provisions of Section 203 of the Delaware General Corporation Law, an anti-takeover law. Subject to exceptions, the statute prohibits a publicly held Delaware corporation from engaging in a "business combination" with an "interested stockholder" for a period of three years after the date of the transaction in which the person became an interested stockholder, unless:

- prior to such date, the board of directors of the corporation approved either the business combination or the transaction which resulted in the stockholder becoming an interested stockholder;
- upon consummation of the transaction which resulted in the stockholder becoming an interested stockholder, the interested stockholder owned at least 85% of the voting stock of the corporation outstanding at the time the transaction commenced, excluding for purposes of determining the number of shares outstanding, those shares owned: (1) by persons who are directors and also officers; and (2) by employee stock plans in which employee participants do not have the right to determine confidentially whether shares held subject to the plan will be tendered in a tender or exchange offer; or
- on or after such date, the business combination is approved by the board of directors and authorized at an annual or special meeting of stockholders and not by written consent, by the affirmative vote of at least 66²/₃% of the outstanding voting stock which is not owned by the interested stockholder.

For purposes of Section 203, a "business combination" includes, among other things, a merger, asset sale or other transaction resulting in a financial benefit to the interested stockholder, and an "interested stockholder" is generally a person who, together with affiliates and associates of such person.

Registration Rights

We are a party to Investors Rights Agreements, which among other things, include registration rights provisions with two principal stockholders, namely Waterfall Asset Management, LLC and B2 Fie V, LLC. As of the date of this prospectus, neither stockholder has exercised their registration rights.

Preemptive Rights

Under Delaware law, a stockholder is not entitled to preemptive rights to subscribe for additional issuances of common stock or any other class of series of common stock or any security convertible into such stock in proportion to the shares that are owned unless there is a provision to the contrary in the certificate of incorporation. Our certificate of incorporation does not provide that our stockholders are entitled to preemptive rights.

Transfer Agent and Registrar

The transfer agent and registrar for the common stock is Continental Stock Transfer & Trust Co.

NASDAQ Capital Market Listing

Our common stock is listed on the NASDAQ Capital Market under the symbol "FPAY."

DESCRIPTION OF WARRANTS

We may issue warrants for the purchase of shares of our common stock or preferred stock. We may issue warrants independently or together with other securities, and the warrants may be attached to or separate from any offered securities. Each series of warrants will be issued under a separate warrant agreement to be entered into between us and the investors or a warrant agent. The following summary of material provisions of the warrants and warrant agreements are subject to, and qualified in their entirety by reference to, all the provisions of the warrant agreement and warrant certificate applicable to a particular series of warrants. The terms of any warrants offered under a prospectus supplement may differ from the terms described below. We urge you to read the applicable prospectus supplement and any related free writing prospectus, as well as the complete warrant agreements and warrant certificates that contain the terms of the warrants.

The particular terms of any issue of warrants will be described in the prospectus supplement relating to the issue. Those terms may include:

- the number of shares of common stock or preferred stock purchasable upon the exercise of warrants to purchase such shares and the price at which such number of shares may be purchased upon such exercise;
- the designation, stated value and terms (including, without limitation, liquidation, dividend, conversion and voting rights) of the series of preferred stock purchasable upon exercise of warrants to purchase preferred stock;
- the date, if any, on and after which the warrants, preferred stock or common stock will be separately transferable;
- the terms of any rights to redeem or call the warrants;
- the date on which the right to exercise the warrants will commence and the date on which the right will expire;

- United States Federal income tax consequences applicable to the warrants; and
- any additional terms of the warrants, including terms, procedures, and limitations relating to the exchange, exercise and settlement of the warrants.

Holders of equity warrants will not be entitled:

- to vote, consent or receive dividends;
- receive notice as stockholders with respect to any meeting of stockholders for the election of our directors or any other matter; or
- exercise any rights as stockholders of FlexShopper.

Each warrant will entitle its holder to purchase the principal amount of the number of shares of preferred stock or common stock at the exercise price set forth in, or calculable as set forth in, the applicable prospectus supplement. Unless we otherwise specify in the applicable prospectus supplement, holders of the warrants may exercise the warrants at any time up to the specified time on the expiration date that we set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement. After the close of business on the expiration date, unexercised warrants will become void.

A holder of warrant certificates may exchange them for new warrant certificates of different denominations, present them for registration of transfer and exercise them at the corporate trust office of the warrant agent or any other office indicated in the applicable prospectus supplement. Until any warrants to purchase common stock or preferred stock are exercised, the holders of the warrants will not have any rights of holders of the underlying common stock or preferred stock, including any rights to receive dividends or payments upon any liquidation, dissolution or winding up on the common stock or preferred stock, if any.

DESCRIPTION OF UNITS

We may issue units consisting of one or more of the other securities that may be offered under this prospectus, in any combination. These units may be issuable as, and for a specified period of time may be transferable only as, a single security, rather than as the separate constituent securities comprising such units. The statements made in this section relating to the units are summaries only and are not complete. When we issue units, we will provide the specific terms of the units in a prospectus supplement. To the extent the information contained in the prospectus supplement differs from this summary description, you should rely on the information in the prospectus supplement.

The following description, together with the additional information included in any applicable prospectus supplement, summarizes the general features of the units that we may offer under this prospectus. You should read any prospectus supplement and any free writing prospectus that we may authorize to be provided to you related to the series of units being offered, as well as the complete unit agreements that contain the terms of the units. Specific unit agreements will contain additional important terms and provisions and we will file as an exhibit to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part, or will incorporate by reference from another report that we file with the SEC, the form of each unit agreement relating to units offered under this prospectus.

If we offer any units, certain terms of that series of units will be described in the applicable prospectus supplement, including, without limitation, the following, as applicable:

- the title of the series of units;
- identification and description of the separate constituent securities comprising the units;
- the price or prices at which the units will be issued;
- the date, if any, on and after which the constituent securities comprising the units will be separately transferable;
- a discussion of certain United States federal income tax considerations applicable to the units; and

PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

We may sell the securities being offered hereby:

- directly to purchasers;
- through agents;
- through dealers;
- through underwriters;
- through a combination of any of the above methods of sale; or
- through any other methods described in a prospectus supplement.

We will identify the specific plan of distribution, including any direct purchasers, agents, dealers, underwriters and, if applicable, their compensation, the purchase price, the net proceeds to us, the public offering price, and any discounts or concessions allowed or reallowed or paid to dealers, in a prospectus supplement.

The distribution of securities may be effected, from time to time, in one or more transactions, including block transactions and transactions on the New York Stock Exchange or any other organized market where the securities may be traded. The securities may be sold at a fixed price or prices, which may be changed, or at market prices prevailing at the time of sale, at prices relating to the prevailing market prices or at negotiated prices. The consideration may be cash or another form negotiated by the parties. Agents, underwriters or broker-dealers may be paid compensation for offering and selling the securities. That compensation may be in the form of discounts, concessions or commissions to be received from us or from the purchasers of the securities.

Offers to purchase the securities may be solicited directly by us or by agents designated by us from time to time. We will, in the prospectus supplement relating to an offering, name any agent that could be viewed as an underwriter under the Securities Act and describe any commissions we must pay. Any such agent will be acting on a best efforts basis for the period of its appointment or, if indicated in the applicable prospectus supplement, on a firm commitment basis.

If a dealer is utilized in the sale of the securities in respect of which this prospectus is delivered, we will sell the securities to the dealer, as principal. The dealer, which may be deemed to be an underwriter as that term is defined in the Securities Act, may then resell the securities to the public at varying prices to be determined by the dealer at the time of resale. Dealer trading may take place in certain of the securities, including securities not listed on any securities exchange.

If an underwriter or underwriters are utilized in the sale, we will execute an underwriting agreement with the underwriters at the time of sale to them and the names of the underwriters will be set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement, which will be used by the underwriters to make resales of the securities in respect of which this prospectus is delivered to the public. The obligations of underwriters to purchase securities will be subject to certain conditions precedent and the underwriters will be obligated to purchase all of the securities of a series if any are purchased.

We may directly solicit offers to purchase the securities and we may make sales of securities directly to institutional investors or others. These persons may be deemed to be underwriters within the meaning of the Securities Act with respect to any resale of the securities. To the extent required, the prospectus supplement will describe the terms of any such sales, including the terms of any bidding or auction process, if used.

Underwriters, dealers, agents and other persons may be entitled, under agreements that may be entered into with us, to indemnification against certain civil liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act, or to contribution with respect to payments that they may be required to make in respect thereof. Underwriters, dealers and agents may engage in transactions with, or perform services for, us in the ordinary course of business.

Any person participating in the distribution of common stock registered under the registration statement that includes this prospectus will be subject to applicable provisions of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), and the applicable SEC rules and regulations, including, among others, Regulation M, which may limit the timing of purchases and sales of our common stock by any such person. Furthermore, Regulation M may restrict the ability of any person engaged in the distribution of our common stock to engage in market-making activities with respect to our common stock. These restrictions may affect the marketability of our common stock and the ability of any person or entity to engage in market-making activities with respect to our common stock.

In order to facilitate the offering of the securities, any underwriters may engage in transactions that stabilize, maintain or otherwise affect the price of the securities or any other securities the prices of which may be used to determine payments on such securities. Specifically, any underwriters may overallot in connection with the offering, creating a short position for their own accounts. In addition, to cover overallotments or to stabilize the price of the securities or of any such other securities, the underwriters may bid for, and purchase, the securities or any such other securities in the open market. Finally, in any offering of the securities through a syndicate of underwriters, the underwriting syndicate may reclaim selling concessions allowed to an underwriter or a dealer for distributing the securities in the offering if the syndicate repurchases previously distributed securities in transactions to cover syndicate short positions, in stabilization transactions or otherwise. Any of these activities may stabilize or maintain the market price of the securities above independent market levels. Any such underwriters are not required to engage in these activities and may end any of these activities at any time.

LEGAL MATTERS

Unless otherwise stated in an accompanying prospectus supplement, the validity of the securities being offered by this prospectus will be passed upon for us by Morse & Morse, PLLC, Westbury, New York. Counsel representing any underwriters, dealers or agents will be named in the applicable prospectus supplement.

EXPERTS

The consolidated financial statements of FlexShopper, Inc. as of December 31, 2016 and 2015, and for the years then ended appearing in FlexShopper, Inc.'s Annual Report (Form 10-K) for the year ended December 31, 2016, have been audited by EisnerAmper LLP, independent registered public accounting firm, as set forth in their report thereon included therein and incorporated herein by reference. Such consolidated financial statements are incorporated herein by reference in reliance upon such report given on the authority of such firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

We file annual, quarterly and current reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC. Such reports and other information can be read and copied at the SEC's Public Reference Room at 100 F Street, N.E., Washington, D.C. 20549. You may obtain information on the operation of the Public Reference Room by calling the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330. The SEC also maintains a website at *www.sec.gov* that contains reports, registration statements, proxy and information about us, are also available to the public through our website at *www.capps.com* and are made available as soon as reasonably practicable after such material is filed with or furnished to the SEC. Information contained on, or that can be accessed through, our website is not incorporated into this prospectus or our other securities filings and does not form a part of this prospectus.

INCORPORATION OF CERTAIN INFORMATION BY REFERENCE

The SEC allows us to "incorporate by reference" the information we file with them, which means that we can disclose important information to you by referring you to those documents. The information incorporated by reference is considered to be part of this prospectus and any accompanying prospectus supplement, and later information filed with the SEC will automatically update and supersede this information. We incorporate by reference the documents listed below and all documents subsequently filed with the SEC pursuant to Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act, prior to the termination of the offering under this prospectus and any prospectus supplement (other than information deemed furnished and not filed in accordance with SEC rules, including Items 2.02 and 7.01 of Form 8-K):

- our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2016, filed on March 31, 2017;
- our Definitive Proxy Statement filed on April 7, 2017;
- any and all of our Form 8-K's filed in 2017;
- our Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2017, filed on May 15, 2017 and our quarterly report for the quarter ended June 30, 2017 filed on August 11, 2017; and
- the description of our common stock contained in our Registration Statement on Form 8-A filed with the SEC on November 14, 2016, including any amendment or report filed for the purpose of updating such description.

A statement contained in a document incorporated by reference into this prospectus shall be deemed to be modified or superseded for purposes of this prospectus to the extent that a statement contained in this prospectus, any prospectus supplement or in any other subsequently filed document which is also incorporated in this prospectus modifies or replaces such statement. Any statements so modified or superseded shall not be deemed, except as so modified or superseded, to constitute a part of this prospectus.

You may request a copy of these filings (other than an exhibit to a filing unless that exhibit is specifically incorporated by reference into that filing) at no cost, by writing to or telephoning us at the following address: FlexShopper, Inc., 2700 North Military Trail, Suite 200, Boca Raton, FL 33432; Attention: Investor Relations; Telephone: (855) 353-9289.

You may also read and copy our annual, quarterly and current reports, and other SEC filings at our website, http://investors.flexshopper.com, and at the SEC's public reference room at 100 F Street, N.E., Washington, D.C. 20549. You may obtain information on the operation of the public reference room by calling the SEC at (800) SEC0330. Our SEC filings are also available to the public on the SEC's website at www.sec.gov.

FLEXSHOPPER, INC.

\$4,150,000

Common Stock Preferred Stock Warrants Units

PROSPECTUS

, 2017

PART II

INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN PROSPECTUS

Item 14. Other Expenses of Issuance and Distribution

The following table sets forth the expenses payable by us in connection with the issuance and distribution of the securities covered by this Registration Statement, other than underwriting discounts and commissions. All expenses are estimates.

SEC registration fee	\$ 405.65
Printing expenses	**
Accounting fees and expenses	**
Legal fees and expenses	**
Trustee fees and expenses	**
Transfer agent and registrar fees	**
Rating agency fees	**
Miscellaneous	**
Total	\$ **

** These expenses are calculated in part based on the number of issuances and the amount of securities offered and accordingly cannot be estimated at this time.

Item 15. Indemnification of Officers and Directors

Section 145 of the Delaware General Corporation Law (the "*DGCL*") authorizes a corporation to indemnify its directors, officers, employees and agents against expenses (including attorney's fees), judgments, fines and amounts paid in settlement reasonably incurred, provided they act in good faith and in a manner reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the corporation, and, with respect to any criminal proceeding, had no reasonable cause to believe their conduct was unlawful, although in the case or proceedings brought by or on behalf of the corporation, such indemnification is limited to expenses and is not permitted if the individual is adjudged liable to the corporation (unless the Delaware Court of Chancery or the court in which such proceeding was brought determines otherwise in accordance with the DGCL). Section 102 of the Delaware General Corporation Law authorizes a corporation to limit or eliminate its directors' liability to the corporation or its stockholders for monetary damages for breaches of fiduciary duties, other than for (1) breaches of the duty of loyalty; (2) acts or omissions not in good faith or that involve intentional misconduct or knowing violations of law; (3) unlawful payments of dividends, stock purchases or redemptions; or (4) transactions from which a director derives an improper personal benefit. Our certificate of incorporation contains such a provision.

Section 145 of the DGCL, provides that we will indemnify each director and officer against all claims and expenses resulting from the fact that such person was a director, officer, agent or employee of the registrant. A claimant is eligible for indemnification if the claimant (1) acted in good faith and in a manner that, in the claimant's reasonable belief, was in or not opposed to the best interests of the registrant; or (2) in the case of a criminal proceeding, had no reasonable cause to believe the claimant's conduct was unlawful. This determination will be made by our disinterested directors, our stockholders or independent counsel in accordance with Section 145 of the DGCL.

Section 145 of the DGCL authorizes a corporation to purchase and maintain insurance on behalf of any person who is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation against any liability asserted against and incurred by such person in any such capacity, or arising out of such person's status as such. We have obtained liability insurance covering our directors and officers for claims asserted against them or incurred by them in such capacity.

In addition, we have entered into employment agreements to indemnify certain of our officers in addition to the indemnification provided for in the certificate of incorporation and bylaws. These agreements, among other things, indemnify our directors and some of our officers for certain expenses (including attorney's fees), judgments, fines and settlement amounts incurred by such person in any action or proceeding, including any action by or in our right, on account of services by that person as a director or officer of FlexShopper, Inc. or as a director or officer of any of our subsidiaries, or as a director or officer of any other company or enterprise that the person provides services to at our request.

Table of Contents

Item 16.	Exhibits
Exhibit Number	Description
1.1	Form of Underwriting Agreement.**
3.1	Restated Certificate of Incorporation of FlexShopper, Inc. (previously filed as Exhibit 3.1 to the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed on March 30, 2016 and incorporated herein by reference)
3.2	Designation of Rights Preferences of Series 1 Convertible Preferred Stock (previously filed as Exhibit 3.4 to the Company's General Form of Registration on Form 10-SB filed on April 30, 2007 and incorporated herein by reference)
3.3	Amended and Restated Bylaws (previously filed as Exhibit 3.3 to the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed on March 30, 2016 and incorporated herein by reference)
3.4	Certificate of Amendment to Certificate of Incorporation (Previously filed as Exhibit 3.1 to the Form 8-K filed May 12, 2017 and incorporated by reference.)
4.1	<u>Common Stock Purchase Warrant, dated October 9, 2014, issued by FlexShopper, Inc. to Fordham Financial Management, Inc. (previously filed as Exhibit 4.1 to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-201644) and incorporated herein by reference)</u>
4.2	<u>Common Stock Purchase Warrant, dated October 9, 2014, issued by FlexShopper, Inc. to Paulson Investment Company, Inc. (previously filed</u> as Exhibit 4.2 to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-201644) and incorporated herein by reference)
4.3	<u>Common Stock Purchase Warrant, dated October 9, 2014, issued by FlexShopper, Inc. to Spartan Capital Securities, LLC (previously filed as</u> Exhibit 4.3 to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-201644) and incorporated herein by reference)
4.4	Form of Preferred Stock Certificate.**
4.5	Form of Certificate of Designation with respect to Preferred Stock.**
4.6	Form of Warrant and Warrant Agreement.**
4.7	Form of Unit Agreement. **
5.1	Opinion of Morse & Morse, PLLC *
10.01	Asset Purchase and Sale Agreement, dated April 30, 2014, by and between Anchor Funding Services, LLC and Transportation Alliance Bank Inc. (previously filed as Exhibit 10.30 to the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2014 and incorporated herein by reference)
10.02	Agreement of Lease between the Oakland Commerce Center, LLC and FlexShopper, LLC (previously filed as Exhibit 10.02 to the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed on March 30, 2016 and incorporated herein by reference)
10.03	First Amendment to Lease Agreement, dated January 2014, by and between Fountain Square Acquisition Company LLC and FlexShopper, LLC (previously filed as Exhibit 10.34 to the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2014 and incorporated herein by reference)
10.04	Executive Employment Agreement, dated January 31, 2007, by and between BTHC XI, Inc. and Brad Bernstein (previously filed as Exhibit 10.3 to the Company's General Form of Registration on Form 10-SB filed on April 30, 2007 and incorporated herein by reference)
10.05	Credit Agreement, dated as of March 6, 2015, among FlexShopper 2, LLC, Wells Fargo Bank, N.A., various Lenders from time to time party thereto and WE 2014-1, LLC (previously filed as Exhibit 10.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on March 12, 2015 and incorporated herein by reference)
10.06	Investor Rights Agreement, dated as of March 6, 2015, by and among FlexShopper, Inc., the Management Stockholders and affiliates of Waterfall (previously filed as Exhibit 10.2 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on March 12, 2015 and incorporated herein by reference)
10.07	Form of Investor Rights Agreement, dated as of March 6, 2015, by and among FlexShopper, Inc. and the Investors party thereto (previously filed as Exhibit 10.3 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on March 12, 2015 and incorporated herein by reference)
10.08	Executive Employment Agreement, dated August 11, 2015, by and between FlexShopper, Inc. and Marc Malaga (previously filed as Exhibit 10.13 to the Company's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the period ended June 30, 2015 and incorporated herein by reference)

Table of Contents

10.09	Amendment No. 1 to the Credit Agreement, dated November 6, 2015, among FlexShopper 2, LLC and WE 2014-1, LLC (previously filed as
	Exhibit 10.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on November 12, 2015 and incorporated herein by reference)
10.10	Amendment No. 2 to the Credit Agreement, dated November 6, 2015, among FlexShopper 2, LLC and WE 2014-1, LLC (previously filed as
	Exhibit 10.2 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on November 12, 2015 and incorporated herein by reference)
10.11	Executive Employment Agreement, dated December 1, 2015, by and between FlexShopper, Inc. and Russ Heiser (previously filed as Exhibit
	<u>10.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on December 7, 2015 and incorporated herein by reference</u>
10.12	Amendment No. 3 to the Credit Agreement, Consent and Temporary Waiver, dated February 11, 2016, among FlexShopper 2, LLC and WE-
	2014-1, LLC (previously filed as Exhibit 10.12 to the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed on March 30, 2016 and incorporated
	herein by reference)
10.13	Promissory Note, dated February 11, 2016, issued by FlexShopper, LLC to Marc Malaga (previously filed as Exhibit 10.13 to the Company's
	Annual Report on Form 10-K filed on March 30, 2016 and incorporated herein by reference)
10.14	2007 Omnibus Equity Compensation Plan (previously filed as Exhibit 99.1 to the Company's General Form of Registration on Form 10-SB
	<u>filed on April 30, 2007 and incorporated herein by reference)</u>
10.15	Form of Non-Qualified Stock Option Grant issuable under 2007 Omnibus Equity Compensation Plan (previously filed as Exhibit 99.2 to the
	Company's General Form of Registration on Form 10-SB filed on April 30, 2007 and incorporated herein by reference)
21.0	Subsidiaries of Registrant (Previously filed as Exhibit 21.0 to the Company's report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31,
	2016 and incorporated by reference herein.)
23.1	Consent of EisnerAmper LLP *
23.2	Consent of Morse & Morse, PLLC (included in Exhibit 5.1).

Filed herewith

** To be filed by amendment, as an exhibit to a Current Report on Form 8-K or by other applicable filing with the SEC to be incorporated by reference herein.

Item 17. Undertakings

(a) The undersigned registrants hereby undertake:

(1) To file, during any period in which offers or sales are being made, a post-effective amendment to this registration statement:

(i) To include any prospectus required by Section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act of 1933;

(ii) To reflect in the prospectus any facts or events arising after the effective date of the registration statement (or the most recent post-effective amendment thereof) which, individually or in the aggregate, represent a fundamental change in the information set forth in the registration statement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any increase or decrease in volume of securities offered (if the total dollar value of securities offered would not exceed that which was registered) and any deviation from the low or high end of the estimated maximum offering range may be reflected in the form of prospectus filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, or SEC, pursuant to Rule 424(b) if, in the aggregate, the changes in volume and price represent no more than a 20% change in the maximum aggregate offering price set forth in the "Calculation of Registration Fee" table in the effective registration statement;

(iii) To include any material information with respect to the plan of distribution not previously disclosed in the registration statement or any material change to such information in the registration statement;

provided, however, that paragraphs (a)(1)(i), (a)(1)(ii) and (a)(1)(iii) of this section do not apply if the registration statement is on Form S-3 or Form F-3 and the information required to be included in a post-effective amendment by those paragraphs is contained in reports filed with or furnished to the SEC by the registrants pursuant to section 13 or section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 that are incorporated by reference in the registration statement, or is contained in a form of prospectus filed pursuant to Rule 424(b) that is part of the registration statement.

(2) That, for the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each such post-effective amendment shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial *bona fide* offering thereof.

(3) To remove from registration by means of a post-effective amendment any of the securities being registered which remain unsold at the termination of the offering.

(4) That, for the purpose of determining liability under the Securities Act of 1933 to any purchaser:

(i) Each prospectus filed by the registrants pursuant to Rule 424(b)(3) shall be deemed to be part of the registration statement as of the date the filed prospectus was deemed part of and included in the registration statement; and

(ii) Each prospectus required to be filed pursuant to Rule 424(b)(2), (b)(5), or (b)(7) as part of a registration statement in reliance on Rule 430B relating to an offering made pursuant to Rule 415(a)(1)(i), (vii), or (x) for the purpose of providing the information required by section 10(a) of the Securities Act of 1933 shall be deemed to be part of and included in the registration statement as of the earlier of the date such form of prospectus is first used after effectiveness or the date of the first contract of sale of securities in the offering described in the prospectus. As provided in Rule 430B, for liability purposes of the issuer and any person that is at that date an underwriter, such date shall be deemed to be a new effective date of the registration statement relating to the securities in the registration statement to which that prospectus relates, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial *bona fide* offering thereof. *Provided, however*, that no statement made in a registration statement or prospectus that is part of the registration statement will, as to a purchaser with a time of contract of sale prior to such effective date, supersede or modify any statement that was made in the registration statement or prospectus that was part of the registration statement or made in any such document immediately prior to such effective date;

(5) That, for the purpose of determining liability of the registrants under the Securities Act of 1933 to any purchaser in the initial distribution of the securities: the undersigned registrants undertake that in a primary offering of securities of the undersigned registrants pursuant to this registration statement, regardless of the underwriting method used to sell the securities to the purchaser, if the securities are offered or sold to such purchaser by means of any of the following communications, the undersigned registrants will be sellers to the purchaser and will be considered to offer or sell such securities to such purchaser:

(i) Any preliminary prospectus or prospectus of the undersigned registrants relating to the offering required to be filed pursuant to Rule 424;

(ii) Any free writing prospectus relating to the offering prepared by or on behalf of the undersigned registrants or used or referred to by the undersigned registrants;

(iii) The portion of any other free writing prospectus relating to the offering containing material information about the undersigned registrants or their securities provided by or on behalf of the undersigned registrants; and

(iv) Any other communication that is an offer in the offering made by the undersigned registrants to the purchaser.

(b) The undersigned registrants hereby undertake that, for purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each filing of Intrepid Potash, Inc.'s annual report pursuant to section 13(a) or section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (and, where applicable, each filing of an employee benefit plan's annual report pursuant to section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934) that is incorporated by reference in the registration statement shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial *bona fide* offering thereof.

(c) Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act of 1933 may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling persons of the registrants pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, the registrants have been advised that in the opinion of the SEC such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act of 1933 and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by the registrants of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling person of the registrants in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered, the registrants will, unless in the opinion of counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question of whether such indemnification by them is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act of 1933 and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.

(d) The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes to file an application for the purpose of determining the eligibility of the trustee to act under subsection (a) of Section 310 of the Trust Indenture Act in accordance with the rules and regulations prescribed by the Commission under Section 305(b)(2) of the Act.

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, the registrant certifies that it has reasonable grounds to believe that it meets all of the requirements for filing on Form S-3 and has duly caused this registration statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Boca Raton, State of Florida, on August 15, 2017.

FLEXSHOPPER, INC.

By:

/s/ Brad Bernstein Brad Bernstein

President and Chief Executive Officer

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this registration statement has been signed by the following persons in the capacities and on the dates indicated.

Signature	Title	Date
/s/ Brad Bernstein Brad Bernstein	President, Chief Executive Officer and Director (Principal Executive Officer)	August 15, 2017
/s/ Russ Heiser Russ Heiser	Chief Financial Officer and (Principal Accounting Officer)	August 15, 2017
/s/ James D. Allen James D. Allen	Director	August 15, 2017
/s/ Philip M. Gitler Philip M. Gitler	Director	August 15, 2017
/s/ Carl L. Pradelli Carl L. Pradelli	Director	August 15, 2017
/s/ T. Scott King T. Scott King	Director	August 15, 2017
/s/ Daniel Ballen Daniel Ballen	Director	August 15, 2017
/s/ Katherine Vernon Katherine Vernon	Director	August 15, 2017



Law Offices Morse & Morse, PLLC Attorneys at Law 1400 Old Country Road, Suite 302 Westbury, New York 11590 Tel: (516) 487-1446 Fax: (516) 487-1452 Email: morgold@aol.com

August 15, 2017

FlexShopper, Inc. 2700 North Military Trail, Ste. 200 Boca Raton, FL 33431

Ladies and Gentlemen:

We have acted as counsel to FlexShopper, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "**Company**"), with respect to certain legal matters in connection with the Company's registration pursuant to a registration statement on Form S-3 (the "**Registration Statement**") under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "**Securities Act**"), of the offer and sale by the Company from time to time pursuant to Rule 415 under the Securities Act, of (i) common stock, \$0.0001 par value per share, of the Company (the "**Common Stock**"); (ii) preferred stock, \$0.001 par value per share, of the Company (the "**Common Stock**"); (iii)) warrants to purchase Common Stock, or Preferred Stock (the "**Warrants**"); and (v) units consisting of any combination of Common Stock, Preferred Stock or Warrants (the "**Units**"), having an aggregate public offering price not to exceed \$4,150,000, in each case on terms to be determined at the time of offering by the Company. The Company Stock, Warrants and Units are collectively referred to herein as the "**Securities**." The Securities will be offered in amounts, at prices and on terms to be set forth in supplements (each, a "**Prospectus**") contained in the Registration Statement. This opinion letter is furnished to you at your request to enable you to fulfill the requirements of Item 601(b)(5) of Regulation S-K in connection with the filing of the Registration Statement.

We have examined such records of the Company, other documents and questions of law as we have considered necessary or appropriate for the purposes of this opinion letter. In our examination of the foregoing documents, we have assumed the genuineness of all signatures and the authenticity of all documents submitted to us as originals, the conformity to original documents of all documents submitted to us as certified or photostatic copies, and the authenticity of the originals of such latter documents.

In addition, in connection with rendering the opinions set forth below, we have assumed that:

(a) the Company's Certificate of Incorporation (the "**Charter**") and Bylaws, each as amended through the date hereof, will not have been further amended in any manner that would affect any legal conclusion set forth herein, and any Certificate of Designations, Rights and Preferences in respect of any series of Preferred Stock will be in conformity therewith and with applicable law;

(b) the consideration paid for any shares of Company Stock will comply with Section 153(a) or (b) of the Delaware General Corporation Law (the "**DGCL**") or any successor provision;

(c) the Registration Statement, and any amendments thereto (including post-effective amendments), will have become effective under the Securities Act and such effectiveness will not have been terminated or rescinded;

(d) a Prospectus Supplement will have been prepared and filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission describing the Securities offered thereby;

(e) all Securities will be offered and sold in compliance with applicable federal and state securities or "blue sky" laws and in the manner specified in the Registration Statement and the applicable Prospectus Supplement;

(f) with respect to Securities to be offered through an agent, underwriter or dealer or to or through a market maker, the form, terms and conditions of a definitive purchase, placement, agency, underwriting or similar agreement with respect to such Securities or, with respect to Securities to be sold by the Company directly to investors in privately negotiated transactions, the form, terms and conditions of a definitive purchase agreement with respect to such Securities (such agreement with respect to any offering of Securities, the "**Definitive Agreement**"), will have been duly authorized and validly executed and delivered by the Company and the other parties thereto;

(g) in the case of Common Stock, the Board of Directors of the Company (the "**Board**") will have taken all necessary corporate action to approve the issuance of the Common Stock, and the issuance of such shares of Common Stock will not violate any applicable law or result in a default under or breach of any agreement or instrument binding upon the Company and will comply with any requirements or restrictions imposed by any court or governmental body having jurisdiction over the Company;

(h) in the case of Preferred Stock of any series, the Board will have taken all necessary corporate action to approve the issuance of the Preferred Stock of such series and to designate and establish the terms of such series, will have caused an appropriate Certificate of Designations, Rights and Preferences or amendment to the Charter with respect to such series of Preferred Stock to be prepared and filed with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware, and the terms of such series of Preferred Stock will not violate any applicable law or result in a default under or breach of any agreement or instrument binding upon the Company and will comply with any requirements or restrictions imposed by any court or governmental body having jurisdiction over the Company;

(i) in the case of Warrants, (i) the Board will have taken all necessary corporate action to authorize the creation of and the terms of such Warrants and the issuance of the Securities to be issued upon exercise of such Warrants and to approve any warrant agreement relating thereto (the "**Warrant Agreement**"); (ii) such Warrant Agreement will have been duly executed and delivered by the Company and the warrant agent thereunder, if any, appointed by the Company; (iii) each person signing the Warrant Agreement will have the legal capacity and authority to do so; (iv) neither such Warrants nor such Warrant Agreement will include any provision that is unenforceable, that violates any applicable law or results in a default under or breach of any agreement or instrument binding upon the Company; (v) such Warrants or certificates representing such Warrants will have been duly executed, countersigned, registered and delivered in accordance with the provisions of such Warrant Agreement; and (vi) the issuance and sale of the Warrants will not violate any applicable law or result in a default under or breach of any agreement or instrument binding upon the Company and will comply with any requirements or restrictions imposed by any court or governmental body having jurisdiction over the Company;

(j) in the case of Units, (i) the Board will have taken all necessary corporate action to authorize the creation of and the terms of such Units and the issuance of the Company Stock and Warrants comprising such Units and to approve any unit agreement relating thereto (the "**Unit Agreement**"); (ii) such Unit Agreement will have been duly executed and delivered by the Company and the unit agent thereunder, if any, appointed by the Company; (iii) each person signing the Unit Agreement will have the legal capacity and authority to do so; (iv) none of the Units, the Company Stock or Warrants comprising such Units nor such Unit Agreement will include any provision that is unenforceable, that violates any applicable law or results in a default under or breach of any agreement or instrument binding upon the Company; (v) such Unit Agreement; and (vi) the issuance and sale of the Units will not violate any applicable law or result in a default under or breach of any agreement; and elivered in accordance with the provisions of such Unit Agreement; and (vi) the issuance and sale of the Units will not violate any applicable law or result in a default under or breach of any agreement or instrument binding upon the Company agreement or instrument binding upon the Company and will comply with any requirements or restrictions imposed by any court or governmental body having jurisdiction over the Company;

(k) certificates representing shares of Company Stock will have been duly executed, countersigned, registered and delivered, or if uncertificated, valid book-entry notations will have been made in the share register of the Company, in each case in accordance with the provisions of the Company's Charter and Bylaws, each as amended and then in effect;

(l) there will be sufficient Common Stock or Preferred Stock authorized under the Charter and then in effect and not otherwise issued or reserved for issuance;

(m) the purchase price for Company Stock payable to the Company or, if such shares are issuable upon conversion or exercise of other Securities, the consideration payable to the Company for such conversion or exercise will not be less than the par value of such shares, in the case of Common Stock, or the lesser of such purchase price or such consideration, as the case may be, or the amount of such purchase price or such consideration, as the case may be, timely determined by the Board to constitute the stated capital applicable to such shares, in the case of Shares of Preferred Stock;

(n) any Securities issuable upon exercise of any Securities being offered will have been duly authorized, created and, if appropriate, reserved for issuance upon such exercise; and

(o) the Company will continue to be validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the State of Delaware, with the requisite power and authority to issue and sell all such Securities at such time.

Based on the foregoing, and subject to the assumptions, qualifications, limitations, and exceptions set forth herein, we are of the opinion that:

1. With respect to the Company Stock or Preferred Stock, when the Company Stock has been issued and delivered either (i) in accordance with the terms of the applicable Definitive Agreement, upon payment of the consideration therefor provided for therein or (ii) upon conversion or exercise of any Security, in accordance with the terms of such Security or the instrument governing such Security providing for such conversion, exchange or exercise, the Company Stock will be validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable.

2. With respect to the Warrants, when the Warrants have been duly executed and countersigned in accordance with the Warrant Agreement and issued and delivered in accordance with the terms of the applicable Definitive Agreement upon payment of the consideration therefor provided therein, such Warrants will constitute valid and binding obligations of the Company, enforceable against the Company in accordance with their terms.

3. With respect to the Units and underlying securities, when the Units and underlying securities have been duly executed and countersigned in accordance with the Unit Agreement and issued and delivered in accordance with the terms of the applicable Definitive Agreement upon payment of the consideration therefor provided therein, such Units and underlying securities will constitute valid and binding obligations of the Company, enforceable against the Company in accordance with their terms and, in the case of common stock or preferred stock included in the Units, such securities will be validly issued, fully paid and non-assessable.

In addition, our opinions in paragraphs 2 and 3 above are subject to: (a) the effect of bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, fraudulent conveyance, moratorium or other similar laws now or hereafter in effect relating to or affecting the rights and remedies of creditors; (b) the effect of general principles of equity, including without limitation, concepts of materiality, reasonableness, good faith and fair dealing and the possible unavailability of specific performance or injunctive relief, regardless of whether enforcement is considered in a proceeding in equity or at law, and the discretion of the court before which any proceeding therefore may be brought; (c) the unenforceability under certain circumstances under law or court decisions of provisions providing for the indemnification of, or contribution to, a party with respect to a liability where such indemnification or contribution is contrary to public policy; (d) the rights or remedies available to any party for violations or breaches of any provisions of the Warrants and Units, as applicable, other than the party against whom enforcement is sought, which actions such other party is not entitled to take pursuant to the Warrants and Units, as applicable, or that otherwise violate applicable laws, (f) the rights or remedies available to any party that takes discretionary action that is arbitrary, unreasonable or capricious, or is not taken in good faith or in a commercially reasonable manner, whether or not the Warrants and Units, as applicable, permit such action or (g) the effect of the exercise of judicial discretion, whether in a proceeding in equity or at law.

The foregoing opinions are limited to the laws of the State of New York, the DGCL (including the applicable provisions of the Delaware Constitution and the reported judicial decisions interpreting these laws) and applicable federal laws of the United States of America and we express no opinion as to the effect of the laws of any other jurisdiction, domestic or foreign.

We hereby consent to the references to Morse & Morse, PLLC under the caption "Legal Matters" in the Prospectus and to the filing of this opinion as an exhibit to the Registration Statement. By giving such consent, we do not admit that we are within the category of persons whose consent is required under Section 7 of the Securities Act or the rules and regulations thereunder.

Very truly yours,

/s/ Morse & Morse, PLLC Morse & Morse, PLLC

CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

We consent to the incorporation by reference in this Amendment No.1 to the Registration Statement and related Prospectus of FlexShopper, Inc. on Form S-3 (No. 333-219017) be filed on or about August 14, 2017, of our report dated March 31, 2017, on our audits of the consolidated financial statements as of December 31, 2016 and 2015, and for each of the years then ended, included in its Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2016 filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission. We also consent to the reference to our firm under the caption "Experts" in such Registration Statement on Form S-3 and related Prospectus.

/s/ EISNERAMPER LLP

New York, New York August 14, 2017